
 

MINUTES 
 

 
Meeting: MARLBOROUGH AREA BOARD 

Place: Marlborough Town Hall, High Street, Marlborough, SN8 1AA 

Date:  28 May 2013 

Start Time: 7.00 pm 

Finish Time: 8.40 pm 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to:  

Roger Bishton (Democratic Services Officer), Tel: 01225 713035 or (e-mail) 
roger.bishton@wiltshire.gov.uk  

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Stewart Dobson, Cllr Nick Fogg, Cllr Jemima Milton and Cllr James Sheppard 
 
Cllr Chris Williams 
 
Wiltshire Council Officers 
Andrew Jack, Marlborough Community Area Manager 
Jim Bailey, Principal Highways Engineer   
Roger Bishton, Democratic Services Officer 
  
Town and Parish Councils 
Marlborough Town Council – Richard Allen, Noel Barrett-Morton, Bryan Castle, 

Alexander Kirk Wilson, Shelley Parker (Town Clerk) 
Aldbourne Parish Council – Alan Phizacklea 
Avebury Parish Council –  
Baydon Parish Council –  
Berwick Bassett & Winterbourne Monkton Parish Council –  
Broad Hinton & Winterbourne Bassett Parish Council – Claire Fitzpatrick, James Keith 
Chilton Foliat Parish Council –  
East Kennett Parish Meeting  -  
Froxfield Parish Council -  
Fyfield & West Overton Parish Council – Tim Butler 
Mildenhall Parish Council (Village Hall) – Susan Manson, Jill Utley   
Ogbourne St Andrew Parish Council -  
Ogbourne St George Parish Council – Gordon Mudge 
Preshute Parish Council – Susie Fisher 
Ramsbury & Axford Parish Council – Diann Barnett, Sheila Glass 
Savernake Parish Council – Paul March, Neil Twentyman 



 
Partners 
Wiltshire Police – Inspector Mark Thompson, Sgt. Barry Reed 
Wiltshire Police Authority – Kieran Kilgallen 
Wiltshire Fire & Rescue Service – Mike Franklin 
Marlborough Area Development Trust – Geoff Brickell, Martin Cook 
Community First & Marlborough Wilts Good Neighbour – Lucy Hawkins 
Marlborough Brandt Group – S Lively, Nick Maurice 
Transition Marlborough – Sam Page, Rich Pitts 
Parish Forum – James Keith 
Nation Cycle Charity (CTC) – Gordon Seabright 
 

 
Total in attendance: 41 
 



 

Agenda 
Item No. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

19   Election of Chairman 

 Decision 
 
To elect Cllr Jemima Milton as Chairman of the Marlborough Area Board 
for the ensuing year. 
 
 

Cllr Jemima Milton in the Chair 

20   Chairman's Welcome and Introductions 

 The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and invited the Councillors 
and Officers present introduce themselves. 
 
The Chairman also welcomed those parish representatives who were in 
attendance. 
 

21   Election of Vice-Chairman 

 Decision 
 
To elect Cllr Stewart Dobson as Vice-Chairman of the Marlborough Area 
Board for the ensuing year. 

22   Apologies for Absence 

 Apologies for absence were received from the following: 
 

• Cllr Marion Hanniford Dobson – Marlborough Town Council 

• Cllr Andrew Ross – Marlborough Town Council 

• James Cawley – Service Director, Adult Care Commissioning 
 

23   Minutes 

 Decision 
 
The minutes of the previous meeting held on 29 January 2013 were agreed 
as a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
 

24   Declarations of Interest 

 There were no declarations of interest. 
 
 



25   Appointments to Outside Bodies, and Constitution of & Appointments to 
Working Groups 2013/14 

 On considering a report requesting the appointment of representatives to 
outside bodies and Working Groups for the year 2013/14, 
 
Decision 
 
(1) To appoint Councillor representatives to outside bodies for the 

Municipal Year 2013/14 as follows:- 
 

• Avebury Solstice Operational Planning Meeting – Cllr Jemima 
Milton 

 

• Avebury World Heritage Site Steering Committee – Cllr 
Jemima Milton 

 

• Avebury World Heritage Site Traffic & Visitor Management 
Group – Cllr Jemima Milton 

 

• Marlborough Youth Issues Group (CAYPIGS) – Cllr James 
Sheppard 

 
(2) To reconstitute and appoint Councillor representatives to the 

Marlborough Community Area Transport Group for the Municipal 
Year 2013/14 as follows:-  

 
Cllr Stewart Dobson 
Cllr Nick Fogg 
Cllr Jemima Milton 
Cllr James Sheppard 
 
Marlborough Town Council and the parish councils were asked to 
submit the names of their representatives to serve on the 
Marlborough Community Area Transport Group as soon as 
possible.  

26   Future Development of Marlborough Area Board 

 The Chairman explained that the main business for this meeting would be a 
series of Open Forum Sessions during which everyone would be encouraged to 
express their views on how the Area Board should develop.  Local Council 
Clerks, partners and members of the public had been requested to give some 
thought to this in advance of the meeting with a view to expressing their views in 
particular on:- 
 

• The start time of each meeting. 

• The venue of each meeting. 

• The content of a typical meeting. 
 
Andrew Jack, Community Area Manager, gave an inter-active presentation in 



which all present were encouraged to divide into small groups and discuss 
particular topics and then record their votes, which were as follows:-   
 
Timing of meetings: 
• Is 6.30 for 7.00 start the best time to hold meetings? 
• Is Tuesday the most suitable day? (change to this would not take effect 

until 2014/15) 
• Does the area board meet too often or not enough?  At present it meets 

every two months 
• Are there any other changes we could make so that meetings are more 

accessible? 
 

Voting: What is you preferred start time for Area Board meetings?  
1. 5.30 for 6.00pm start    3% 
2. 6.00 for 6.30pm start    4% 
3. 6.30 for 7.00pm start (as now) 84% 
4. 7.00 for 7.30pm start    6%  

 
Location of meetings: 
At present, Marlborough Area Board alternates meetings between Marlborough 
Town Hall and a rural parish.  These have included, Broad Hinton, Lockeridge 
and Aldbourne. 
 
• Are you happy with the current arrangements? 
• Marlborough Community Area is one of the largest in Wiltshire.  Are some 

rural venues too far away? 
• Would staying at one venue be easier to remember? 
• Would Marlborough make a good, central location? 
• What else might improve meetings? 

 
Voting: What is your preferred option for meeting locations?  

1. Alternate between town and rural (as now)                   19% 
2. Visit rural parishes more often                       9% 
3. More meetings in Marlborough as accessible, central location     72%  

 
 

Items for the Agenda: 
At present, Marlborough Area Board takes items for the agenda based on a 
Wiltshire-wide Forward Work Plan, issues brought to members’ attention and 
organisations asking to present.  This can lead to lots of different things 
appearing on agendas. 
• Are you happy with the current arrangements? 
• How can other items get put on the agenda? 
• Would holding themed meetings, where one topic is the sole focus of 

the night be useful? 
• Would you like to see a (draft) agenda produced earlier? 

 
Voting: If MAB was to theme its meetings, what themes could we use?  

1. Transport & Highways (inc. RoW and Streetscene)    15% 
2. Older People          9% 
3. Health         30% 



4. Community Safety (inc. Police, Fire, etc)    27% 
5. The Planning Process      42% 
6. Young People       39% 
7. Campuses        39% 
8. ICT, Digital Literacy and Broadband    58% 
9. Other         27% 

 
Feedback from Community Area Grants: 
Over the last four years of the previous area board, over £160,000 was awarded 
to around 90 community groups to help fund their locally-based projects. 
• How can we promote the current grant scheme, especially to groups or 

parishes that haven’t taken it up before? 
• Grant recipients are asked to provide feedback on their projects.  What 

form should this take? 
• Should the area board target grant funding at priorities from the 

Community Plan and Joint Strategic Analysis? 
 

Voting: What sort of feedback should MAB require from grant recipients?  
1. Provide photos and report to MAB meeting after project complete -    81% 
2. Write a News item on the Our Community Matters website about the 

project - 52% 
3. Contribute to a “Register of Community Assets” where equipment could 

be shared by others - 16% 
4. Promote the grant scheme to others – be “ambassadors” -  42% 
5. Write press releases or photo opportunities for local media, i.e. G&H or 

MNO - 77% 
 
At the conclusion of the exercise, the Chairman thanked everyone for 
expressing their views and assured the meeting that future meetings would be 
planned to take them into account.   She would ensure that parish councils were 
made aware of these new arrangements.   

27   Marlborough High Street - Installation of Electrical Points 

 Cllr Nick Fogg provided an update on the scheme to install electrical points in 
High Street, Marlborough.  By way of background, he explained the proposals to 
create electrical points along High Street, Marlborough.  Points to service the 
Mop Fairs for 4 days per year requiring higher voltage might need a substation 
(circa £40,000 - £50,000) so may not be economically viable.  However, the 
Showman’s Guild would still have access to the points for lower level usage. 
However, this installation would reduce environmental and noise pollution, thus 
improving air quality and the general amenity of High Street. 
 
Marlborough Town Council had supported, in principle, the laying of trenching 
and ducting for the future provision of electrical points in High Street but 
considered that a full feasibility report should be carried out.     
 
A site meeting had been held on 23 May 2013 between officers of Wiltshire 
Council, the Marlborough Town Clerk, Atkins Global, Southern Electric and a 
local retired electrical engineer to ascertain where ducting would need to be laid 
for the installation of electrical points along the centre of the High Street to 
coincide with the summer re-surfacing project.  It was acknowledged that the 



costly part of laying trenching and ducting would be the actual excavation.  
These costs would be absorbed into the re-surfacing work to the carriageway.  
Having the ducting in place would allow for future connections.  It was noted that 
Southern Electric would be providing a quotation for cabling to feed through 
ducting to 6 points in the centre.   
 
In answer to a question, Jim Bailey, Highways Engineer, stated that the 
resurfacing of Back Lane and Oxford Road, Ramsbury was programmed with 
funding available. 
 
On behalf of the meeting, the Chairman thanked Cllr Fogg for his update and 
requested that he provide a written update for the next meeting, to include 
quotes from Southern Electric to show how the Area Board’s money is to be 
spent.      

28   Partner Updates 

  
The Area Board received the following partner update reports:- 
 

 
a.  Wiltshire Police  Inspector Mark Thompson, new Sector Inspector and 

Sgt. Barry Reed, NPT Sergeant for Marlborough were introduced and 
welcomed to the meeting.  Inspector Thompson introduced his report and 
explained that whereas crime overall was indicating a downward trend, 
car crime had increased.   Additional resources were being put into this 
area in order to reduce the level of crime.  Beauty spots were being 
targeted and the possibility of introducing suitable warning signs was 
being examined.     

 
b. Wiltshire Fire and Rescue  Mike Franklin presented his report and 

informed the meeting that an Integrated Risk Management Plan was 
being developed and this would be brought to Area Boards for their 
comments. 

 
c. NHS Wiltshire The submitted report was noted. 

 
d. Parish Forum  There was no update. 

 
e. Marlborough Town Council   The following updates were noted:- 

• The CCTV project in High Street was being implemented. 

• Some land was being sold in Chantry Lane, the proceeds of which 
would pay for the upgrading of toilets in George Lane car park. 

• The Town Council was hoping to work with the Community Transport 
Group to produce a survey regarding the siting, type of rack and 
suitable signage for cycle racks in Marlborough High Street.  It was 
suggested that this survey be extended to cover people living in the 
surrounding villages and that a progress report be made to the next 
meeting of this Area Board.  

 
f. Transition Marlborough  New Marlborough Rail/Bus Link timetables 



were available between Marlborough and Great Bedwyn, which would 
help provide an improved link to Paddington.  It was further noted that 
agreement had now been reached that electrification of the line from 
Paddington to Devon & Cornwall would only proceed at least initially as 
far as Great Bedwyn. 

 
g. Community Area Young People’s Issues Group (CAYPIG)/Youth 

Advisory Group (YAG)   There was no update. 
 

29   Community Area Grant Scheme 

 The Area Board considered four applications for Community Area Grant funding.  
The Community Area Manager introduced each application, following which a 
representative of the applicant was given an opportunity to give a brief overview 
of their project to the Area Board. 
 
Decision 
 
(1) Marlborough Chamber of Commerce -  application for £5,000 towards 

the installation of a new CCTV system for Marlborough High Street 
was deferred until the project was at funding ready  stage. 

 
(2) Baydon Young People’s Association was awarded £448 towards a 

new outdoors table for BYPA Hall. 
Reason – The application met the Community Area Grants Criteria 
2013/14. 
 

(3) Mildenhall Village Hall Association was awarded £1,254 towards the 
installation of a new double door and frame for the village hall to give 
better access, energy efficiency and security. 
Reason – The application met the Community Area Grants Criteria 
2013/14. 
 

(4) Marlborough Brandt Group was awarded £1,241 towards the 
development of a new website which would promote their work and 
enable young people to volunteer in their development work. 
Reason – The application met the Community Area Grants Criteria 
2013/14. 
 
The Community Area Manager explained that Marlborough Area Board 
had been allocated a 2013/2014 budget of £55,422 for community area 
grants, digital literacy grants and community partnership core funding, area 
board operational funding and area board/councillor led initiatives. In 
2013/2014 only capital funding would be available for community area and 
digital literacy grants.  

 

30   Any Other Questions 

 There was none. 
 



31   Date of Next Meeting 

 The Chairman thanked everyone for attending and stated that the next meeting 
of the Marlborough Area Board would be held on Tuesday 16 July 2013 in 
Marlborough, starting at 7.00pm. 


